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OCEANIDS FALL BRUNCH
in person and a little different!

Mingei International Museum Tour & Lunch
Wednesday, November 17, 2021

 
Oceanids members will again gather in the Fall to welcome the new academic year at our 
annual Fall Brunch. This year we will meet in person, but a little different! On November 17 
at 10 am, we will meet at the 
Mingei International Museum 
in Balboa Park for a tour and 
then lunch.
We will meet outside in the 
museum’s courtyard for cof-
fee and conversation at 10 am, 
followed by a welcome from 
our President Nigella Hillgarth. 
The docent-led tour will start 
promptly at 10:30 am for
approximately one hour. We 
will then go to lunch, after 
which we may return to the 
museum to explore on our own.
Lunch will be a do-it-yourself activity, not a group lunch. There are a variety of restaurants 
with outside dining in the park and also sandwich spots to pick up and picnic outside. In 
October we will send more details along with a registration form for the tour. The tour costs 
$7 per person

and includes gen-
eral admission for 
the full day. Min-
gei members and 
Passport holders 
are free of charge.
We look forward 
to seeing you on 
November 17. If 
you have questions, 
please contact 1st 
Vice President, 
Kim Signoret-Paar,
kspaar@outlook.
com. 
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OCEANIDS NEWS 
is the newsletter of Oceanids, 
a UCSD campus organization. 
Published bi-monthly except 

July, August & September. 
Letters to the Editor and 

articles of interest to UCSD are 
invited.

ALL SUBMISSIONS FOR 
CONSIDERATION MUST BE 
RECEIVED BY THE EDITOR  
NO LATER THAN THE 15th  
OF THE MONTH FOR THE  

NEXT ISSUE.
Address all submissions to:

Oceanids News 
International Center 0049

9500 Gilman Drive, MC0049
La Jolla, CA 92093-0049

      
PLEASE  NOTE 

The Post Office does not 
forward OCEANIDS NEWS.  

Please notify membership 
chairs of any change of 

address. Membership and/or 
subscriptions are $35 per  year

OCEANIDS ONLINE 
  http://ccom.ucsd.edu/

~oceanids/

 E-MAIL
oceanids@ucsd.edu
Oceanids President:

NmKhillgarth@gmail.com 
and also email:

 renright@ucsd.edu
mwoonew@gmail.com

BOARD MEETINGS: first Thursday every month 
Oceanids new office, part of the International Faculty and 
Scholar Office, McGill Hall, Muir College
Coffee and refreshments: 9:30 am, meeting starts at 10:00 am.
 You are welcome to attend.
The board meets via zoom for the time being. Call Nigella for 
link.

               			   OCEANIDS CREW 2021-2022

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Honorary Chair	 Thespine Kavoulakis, Associate of the 			
	 Chancellor
President	 Nigella Hillgarth..............858-228-0446
      *Oceanid of the Year”/Maxine White Award
Immediate Past President	 Kim Signoret-Paar............858-395-9060
President Elect	 TBD
1st Vice-President	 Kim Signoret-Paar...........858-395-9060
    (Fall Brunch, Spring Lunch)	
2nd Co-Vice-Presidents	 Mary Cutchin.....................858-459-8074   	
         (Membership, directory updates)   
Recording Secretary	 Mary Hanson.....................858-456-1304
Treasurer	 Jim Bunch...........................858-453-5765
Financial Secretary	 Liz Winant..........................858-481-7447
Nominating Committee  	 Jan Ouren (cont.), Steve Leon, Judy Vacquier, 
	 Liz Bonkowsky, Beate Menzel, 
	 Roswitha Enright
Corresponding Secretary	 Liz Bonkowsky...................858-458-0879
Parliamentarian	 Barbara Bank......................858-484-4597
Interest Groups Coordinator	 Judy Vacquier.................... .858-361-0418
Newcomers	 Liz Fong Wills....................858-454-6858
	 Georgina Sham..................858-459-1336
Undergraduate Service Awards	Kim Signoret-Paar
Graduate Scholarships	 Liz Winant..........................858-481-7447
Publicity and Website	 Mary Woo...........................858-481-6998
Newsletter Editor 	 Roswitha Enright.............. .858-459-7375
   Copy Editor	 Judy Vacquier.....................858-361-0418
Sounding Board   	 Nellie High-Iredale...........858-886-9223            
Buildings & Grounds	 Mary Cutchin....................858-.459-8074		
Campus Focus Events	 Carole Ziegler....................619-297-0798
	 Jan Ouren............................858-273-1681
Emeriti Association Liaison	 Kim Signoret-Paar..............858-395-9060
Retirement Association Liaison	 Nancy Groves.................... .858-453-6486
Historian	 TBD
Refreshment Reminder	 Mary Hanson.................... .858-456-1304
Sunshine Committee	 Diana Vines........................858-459-8248 
SDIS	 Dorothy Parker------------------858-453-6351

Jan Ouren (continuing)
	 Steve Leon
	 Judy Vacquier
	 Liz Bonkowsky
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Dear Oceanids,
I hope you had a good summer full of friends and family de-
spite the ongoing travails of the times. 
At the time of writing it seems unlikely that we can get together 
in person indoors before the end of October and maybe not 
until the beginning of next year depending on university regula-
tions.
Don’t forget that you can check on the website re events https://
returntolearn.ucsd.edu/resources/event-planning/index.ht

COVID-19 Event Planning and Attendance - Return to Learn
COVID-19 Event Planning and Attendance Event Definition “Event” means any planned 
gathering at a UC San Diego Location, including but not limited to celebrations, dances, lec-
tures, forums, performances, social gatherings, concerts, speaker presentations, conferences or 
athletic contests or tournaments where 25 or more people are in attendance or are reasonably 
anticipated to be in attendance.  
           returntolearn.ucsd.edu for  up-to-date information for UC San Diego. 

If things change we will let you know via the listserv, however interest groups that can meet 
outdoors will hopefully be able to get together this Fall.

Virtual programs such as Sounding Board and 
several of the interest groups will be meeting 
again via zoom starting in September and I am 
looking forward to the exciting speakers that 
Nellie has lined up for us on Sounding Board.
I will finish by sharing one of my favorite bird 
photos of the summer: A little Blue Heron and 
a Snowy Egret side-by-side on the San Diego 
River. To me it’s sums up the Ying and Yang 
of the year!
Very best wishes,        Nigella

President’s Message

Outdoor space of the 
Mingei International Museum.

Please see front page for information of our Fall 
Brunch Outing.

(all pictures courtesy of the Mingei)
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Couples Bridge and Oceanids day-time bridge meet-
ings are on hiatus until the University allows 
indoor meetings. 

These days, though, The Mighty Oceanids Book 
Goup is stumbling around between Zoom and in-
person meetings on someone’s patio.  This chang-
es daily, it seems.  We also are quite reduced in 
number and would benefit from the participation  
of you and your friends.

Wine Tasting I and II
We are planning our October Virtual meeting on 
Friday October 15th at 7:00 pm. We will meet by 
our usual schedule of the second Friday of the 
month in November, on November 12 th.  As al-
ways, we will send out a reminder email a week 
before the meeting.

The Moveable Feast II is not meeting.  We’ll plan a 
Zoom meeting in the fall.  And, as soon as pos-
sible, meet in person!

There is the very little news from the French 
group. 
We had all last year in Zoom meeting. 
Some  of our members missed the in person 
meetings but others, mostly living a little further 
away or still being very busy otherwise, appreci-
ated the practicality of the zoom. 
I did a little survey on the matter in July.We will 
be alternating zoom and in person meetings. We 
start with zoom in October then in person in No-
vember We will also follow the CDC guidelines 
so we’ll see how things develop in winter.
Voila ! 

  “No events on campus until after October 31” 
applies to the Kitchen Exchange and all the New-
comer activities.  

During the Pandemic, the Oceanids Café Español 
group, usually meets on the second and fourth 
Thursday of the month.  So, our October Virtual 
meetings will be on Thursday October 14th, and 
28th from 2:00 pm to 3:30 pm. We will meet on 
Thursday November 11th as well.
As always, I will send out a reminder email a 
week before the meeting.		  Alicia Meneses

The Piano Soiree is still meeting by zoom the third 
or fourth Sunday of each month at 3 pm.  Mi-
chael Gorman is acting as “disc jockey,” putting 
together a program from the recordings we send 
him and playing our pieces after we each intro-
duce our piece. People make comments during 
the piece in “chat” and applaud and comment 
after each piece. We have enjoyed meeting once a 
month by zoom throughout the pandemic. It has 
given everyone an anchor during the isolation 
and beautiful music to perform and listen to once 
a month. The next three meetings will be Septem-
ber 26th; October 24th and November 21st. We 
may decide to go back to meeting at each others’ 
homes so check with chair Judy Vacquier each 
month. 

Gardening with California Native Plants has been 
meeting by zoom.  We took a break during the 
summer, when most CA plants are dormant and 
not much is happening in the garden except 
deadheading finished blooms. We will have a 
zoom meeting on a Monday morning at 10 am by 
zoom, TBA by chair Judy Vacquier when it cools 
off and we can think about fall planting.

Importants News from Oceanids Interest Groups

Dear Free Clinic Family,
 It’s been another great academic year at the 
UCSD Student-Run Free Clinic Project! Thank you 
to those who were able to attend our Annual 
Celebration on June 8th and to everyone who has 
supported us. 
In addition, please enjoy our latest edition of the 
newsletter which highlights many of the great 
things that we’ve been working on recently.
UCSD Student-Run Free Clinic Project Website: 
http://freeclinic.ucsd.edu
Contact us via email: ucsdsrfc@health.ucsd.edu

A friend of mine has a bag of stamps that she has 
saved for the now defunct Stamp Group. Are 
there any Oceanid Stampies left?  (Does anyone 
remember what a stamp is?). Please let me know 
if you want these stamps and I’ll pass on your 
contact info (I’m in the directory). 
					      Janet Goff
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OCEANIDS IS OPEN TO ALL WHO ARE INTERESTED IN UCSD
Print your name as you would like it to appear in the OCEANIDS DIRECTORY.  Check here if you don’t want to be listed: _____

Name: __________________________________________________________Spouse’s Name:__________________________	

Address: _______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

City, State, Zip: _______________________________________ 		  Type of Membership: ____________________

Home Phone: _________________________________________	  	 Work Phone: ___________________________	
   
Cell #: ______________________________________________    	  	 Email: _______________________________	

ANNUAL MEMBERSHIP: $35;  SUSTAINING: $250 &  LIFE MEMBERSHIP:  $500 
All gifts, memorials and dues are tax deductible when made payable to “UC San Diego Foundation”.  
Please write the purpose on the “Memo” line.	        
	 Send check(s) & completed form to: 
		   OCEANIDS 0049, 9500 GILMAN DR MC 0049, LA JOLLA, CA 92093-0049

We will be having a memorial service for Odette Filloux on Saturday, October 16 at 10:00 
am at the UCSD Newman Center Catholic Community located at 4321 Eastgate Mall, San 
Diego, CA 92121.

Former Vice Chancellor of Academic Affairs Marjorie Caserio passed away on April 13. 
Her distinguished career included notable contributions as an eminent researcher, educa-
tor, author and academic administrator. She was 92 years old. Marjorie was a member of 
Oceanids for several years.

Artist and Oceanid Heli Hofmann lost her husband Alan F. Hofmann, M.D. early Septem-
ber. He was 90 years old. Dr. Hofmann was a giant in the field of gastroenterology and a 
long member of the UC San Diego Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology.

Beautiful Mingei Museum

Please see front page for the 
Fall Brunch Outing

(all pictures are courtesy of the 
museum)
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OCEANIDS INTEREST GROUPS

AVI SET BIRDERS
Contacts: Liz Winant (858) 481-7447, lizwinant@gmail.com
Our birding group meets promptly at 8am the second Monday of 
each month during the academic year.  The La Jolla group will  
meet at the corner of  Dunaway Dr. and Glenwick Pl. in La Jolla. The 
North County birders will meet at a TBD location.  We will carpool 
from these locations to sites around the county.  Members will be 
called or e-mailed. 
Next outings: ??.
Aviset, Oceanids birding group, has tried several ideas, all 
enthusiastically supported by our Aviset members. The group 
meets on the second Monday at 10am.

CAFÉ  ESPAÑOL 
Contacts: Beate Menzel jrblmenzel@cox.net or (619) 401-1557

Vicky Lindblade vlindblade@mac.com or (858)-452 1739
This conversation group is designed for fluent Spanish speakers 
who wish to keep up their Spanish and learn new vocabulary.  
We meet the second Thursday of the month at 2 p.m. One hour of 
conversation and one hour of reading aloud and group discus-
sion. Call chair for more information. 
Next meetings: Please call Alicia 858 353-3878. 
	 See page 4 

CAFÉ  FRANÇAIS
Contact: Hulya Saygin hulyasaygin@yahoo.com
Dear Francophiles; 
Please call chair about the next zoom meeting. See page 4

CINEMA SOIRÉE
Contact: Katie Boyer, ktpb@san.rr.com; (858) 273-6505
The group meets at a designated home on the second Sunday of 
each month (all year long) at 7:00pm for socializing; movie
discussion starts at 7:30pm sharp.  Light refreshments will be 
served. You will be contacted by e-mail about which movie to see 
and where to meet. For more information call Katie. 
Next meetings. ?? 
The Cinema Soiree bunch is  watching movies on Netflix or 
Prime and holding our meetings via Zoom.   Interest is good 
and an amazing number of movies is available on those 2 sites.  
We are enjoying being able to stay in touch.  We are lucky 
to have a Zoom connection that accommodates an unlimited 
number, so if anyone is interested in joining, contact Katie 
Boyer at ktpb@san.rr.com..

Interest Groups are the backbone of our Oceanids organization. They are here to meet the many varied needs of the 
UCSD community.  If you don’t find an activity you would like to participate in, please contact Interest Group Coordina-
tor Judy Vacquier (858) 361-0418 or jvacq@sbcglobal.net.  If five or more Oceanids wish to start a new group, please let her 
know so we can inform other members.  All we ask is that your members be Oceanids.  If you are not yet a member of 
Oceanids, please consider joining us by contacting Mary Cutchin, 858-459-8074, marycutchin@yahoo.com or by submit-
ting the application form in this issue.

Since the  newsletter is posted on the Oceanids website we will, for security reasons, not publish addresses (with 
occasional exceptions). Please call the contact for the necessary information. 

BOOK GROUP
Contacts:	    Janet Goff (760)753-3472, Liz Winant (858) 481-7447
At the moment, we Zoom meet on the second Tuesday morning 
of every month at 10 AM.  Everyone is welcome; we are happy to 
greet new members who like to read a variety of fiction and non-
fiction and who value good writing and a lively discussion.  Please 
join us. 
Date  “Title” by Author / Host / Reviewer
Oct 12     “Still Life” by Louise Penny/Zoom at the moment/ TBA
Nov 9     “Heart of a Dog” by Mikhail Bulgakov/Zoom? In 		
	 person? TBA		  See page 4

VERY IMPORTANT FOR ALL INTEREST GROUP Chairs: Register your event at least 7 days in advance:
		  Send a copy of the registration form to Beate L. Menzel : jrblmenzel@cox.net

DAY BRIDGE
Contact: Beate Menzel jrblmenzel@cox.net or (619) 401-1557
We meet the first and third Tuesdays of the month all year long at 
various members’ homes.  We start at 10am and usually end at or 
before 3pm. Everyone brings her/his own lunch.  The hostess will 
provide drinks.  Call for information. 
Next meetings: on hiatus

CELLPHONE PHOTOGRAPHY                                                            
Contact:  Kim Signoret-Paar, kspaar@ucsd.edu
The group meets at a designated home on the second Thursday of 
each month at 11am for discussion and sharing of our cellphone 
photographs.  Activities, such as field trips, will be communicated 
to the group’s email list.  For more information, please contact 
Kim.  			 

EVENING BRIDGE
Contact: Barbara Bank at (858) 484-4597 or barbara@sdna1.ucsd.edu
The couples Evening Bridge Interest Group meets at 7:00pm on 
the fourth Saturday of the month all year long at one of our mem-
bers’ homes.   
Next meetings: on hiatus

The Cellphone Photography Group is meeting on Zoom 
monthly – the 2nd Thursday of the month at 11 am.  We 
share photos and tips about taking photographs with our 
cellphones.  In August we have started to use a website/book 
for our projects:  “Seeing Fresh: The Practice of Contempla-
tive Photography” http://seeingfresh.com/ If you are inter-
ested in joining us, contact Kim Signoret-Paar kspaar@
outllook.com

GARDENING WITH CALIFORNIA NATIVE PLANTS:
This is a new interest group focusing on learning how to use 
California native plants in our gardens to attract wildlife, birds, 
butterflies and pollinators, and to reduce the need for water and 
chemicals. We will meet at each others’ homes, and take field trips 
to local nurseries, public and private garden tours, plant work-
shops, and more. 
The Gardening with California Native Plants group met 
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GERMAN KAFFEEKLATSCH
Contact: Roswitha Enright (858) 459-7375 (renright@ucsd.edu)
This group is for beginners and experienced German speakers alike. 
Guaranteed no pressure. Just come on the 3rd Tuesday at 3pm and 
have a good time. Only German spoken. If you want to join, please 
ccontact Roswitha.   	   TIME: 3 PM TO 4:30 PM
Next meetings: ??

We are meeting for our German conversation per 
zoom on the 3rd Tuesday of each month at 3 pm. If you 
want to join us please contact Jim Bunch  (858) 453-5765 .

GOURMET GROUP
Contact: Susan Starr  (858) 455-1630 susanstarr1@gmail.com
This is a group for those who like to try cooking new things.  We meet 
several times a year, at members’ homes, and each person brings an 
assigned dish or course.  The group is currently full but if you’d like 
to be notified when there is an opening, or a new group is forming, 
please email Susan Starr at the address above.
Next meetings: on hiatus

HIKING IN AND AROUND SAN DIEGO COUNTY
Contact: Jim Bunch (858) 453-5765
We need drivers to take interested hikers to the start of the hikes. 
If you are interested in hiking please call the chair. If there are go-
ing to be enough drivers the hike will be on.
Next possible hikes: on hiatus for lack of drivers.

MOVEABLE FEAST I
Contact: Liz Fong Wills (858) 454-6858; lizfongwills@yahoo.com
This dining-out group is currently at capacity but we are taking
a wait list
Next meeting: on hiatus

MOVEABLE FEAST II
Contact:  Mary Cutchin (858) 459-8074 or marycutchin@yahoo.com
This group meets every other month for drinks at a member’s 
house. From there we carpool to the restaurant. Contact Mary 
Cutchin for information and reservations.
Next meeting: on hiatus

PIANO AND CHAMBER SOIRÉE   
Contact: Judy Vacquier (858) 361-0418 or jvacq@sbcglobal.net
This group is for amateurs who need a motivation to practice 
and want to perform in a relaxed, fun setting among friends. We 
welcome piano, chamber instruments and voice, classical, jazz and 
popular music, solos and ensembles.  We usually meet the third or 
fourth Sunday at 3 pm. 
The Piano and Chamber Music Soiree has been meeting 
monthly by zoom Attendance has been maximum, and 
we’ve been meeting for three hours each time. Members 
record their piece using Voice Memos, or the video camera 

SOUNDING BOARD
Contact: Nellie High,-Iredale: 858-886 9223; nellie@looklajollahomes.
com
Sounding Boards are always on the first Thursday of the month at 
noon on zoom for now. See page 9 for details.

TAPAS ON THURSDAY 
Contact: Barbara Bank <bbank@ucsd.edu>
This is a new interest group.  We meet at noon on the third Thurs-
day of the month to enjoy tapas and conversation.  Depending on 
the number of members at the monthly gathering either half or 
all the attendees bring tapas to share. We have enjoyed new and 
delicious treats and best of all enjoyed the delightful company 
of fellow Oceanids. If you would like to join our group, please 
contact the chairperson.
Next meetings: on hiatus

WEDNESDAY COFFEE 
Contact: Georgina Sham  858-459-1336
	 Mary Woo  (858) 481-6998 & (858) 336-3642 (cell) 
	 Jennie Chin enjien1@hotmail.com
Come join our social group of Oceanids, newcomers, postdocs, 
students, and their children for refreshments at the International 
Center every Wednesday, 10am-12 noon during the academic 
year.  You’ll make friends and learn strange and wonderful 
American customs.  
Visit the KITCHEN EXCHANGE where newcomers can rent kitch-
en, household,  and baby equipment for a small fee.  
WE HAVE MOVED TO THE CONTAINER next to the former 
International Center parking lot, at parking lot P 416.
Next meetings: on hiatus

WINE TASTING I
Contact: Alicia Flores Meneses at virginiacisne@yahoo.com or 
858-353 3878
WINE TASTING II
Contact:  Barbara Scholz (858) 350-6014 or bscholz@hotmail.com
Exploring the taste sensations of a new wine or an old vintage, 
this group meets on Fridays or Sundays.  Members rotate as 
hosts.  This group is again open to new members.  
Wine Tasting meeting hosting by Alicia using Zoom. 
At your place you will have a bottle of the wine that you 
selected and get the following informatione: brand, year, 
properties, price, and store where you buy it. You will try 
your chosen wine and rate it from 1 to 4 during our meet-
ing. Call chair for more information. See page 4

on their cell phone, and send it to Michael, who acts as our 
emcee. Also, our former member Martine, who moved to 
Texas, can attend now!		  See page 4.

WITS II
Contact: Bev Douglas (858) 453-4938 
WITS II uses the principles of NAIC to study and evaluate com-
panies for stock purchases. We meet on the 4th Wednesday  at 
2pm                         
Next meeting: October 27 and November 17.

by Zoom since the shutdown. We took photos of our native 
plants and shared them on Zoom. We plan to meet again 
soon.			   See page 4
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Oceanids Gallery of Arts and Crafts on hiatus

In 2020, Oceanids News announced the open-
ing of the Oceanids Gallery of Arts and Crafts, a 
virtual exhibition space.  

 
				  

Fond memories of the Munk Home!
     There have been many articles about the Munk house in the La Jolla Light lately.  Walter and Judith donated 
their house to UCSD with the idea that it could be used as the SIO Director’s house or in support of his lab at 
the Institute of Geophysics and Planetary Physics.  Mary Coakley Munk, the third wife whom Walter married 
after Judith’s passing, applied for and got the house placed on the National Register of Historic Places on July 
12 despite opposition from the Munk daughters and UCSD. The house will be placed on the market soon and 
some lucky multi-millionaire will be able to buy it.
	  The Munks were very generous in sharing their home with the community: we attended many 
Planned Parenthood and  San Diego Opera fundraisers and heard countless liberal political candidates there.  

Every Memorial Day for decades, the Oceanids New-
comers had a potluck lunch with entertainment there.  
(Newcomers are post-docs, visiting scholars and 
sabbatical people.) Walter and Judith would sit at the 
name tag table and greet people, always asking where 
they were from and whose lab they were working in 
here at UCSD. 
Walter knew scientists from all over the world and 
would ask about friends/colleagues in the country that 
the Newcomer was from. The cost of admission to this 
affair was a platter of food from their home country.  
After the stupendous buffet of maybe 50-60 different 
ethnic dishes, Georgina Sham’s group of Balboa Park 
folk dancers 
would invite 
people from 
the audience 
to come up 
to the stage 

in the backyard amphitheater and join in the dances from their home 
country.  Many people have told me over the years that this event 
was the highlight of their stay at UCSD!
	 Another time, Walter and Judith allowed 64 Newcomers to 
enjoy an evening concert in their home performed by two Newcom-
ers. One was an Italian classical pianist and theoretical physicist 
postdoc of Lu Sham’s, who partnered with a German/Indone-
sian/Chinese violinist and neurologist at the Salk.  The Munks had 
Walter’s family Steinway tuned for the concert, and it sounded great 
despite it being over 100 years old. 
	 For these reasons, we first thought that the house could be 
turned into a perfect small conference center/party house like T-
29/the Martin Johnson House. The magical open-air amphitheater in 
the garden, where Georgina’s group used to dance, would be a focal 
point for every event, as Judith had designed it to be.
	 At Princeton, New Jersey, tourists can visit Albert Einstein’s 
home.  Walter has been called the “Einstein of the Oceans” and we 
thought that it might be appropriate to open his house as well, so 
that the wider community could glimpse some of this history.  It 
would, we thought, be a victory of historical remembrance over 
forgetfulness to keep a piece of important SIO/UCSD history amidst 
the high rises that are going up all over campus!
							       Liz Wills
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SOUNDING BOARD  
Sounding Board is a series of seven lectures during the academic year, the first Thursday of the 
month at 12 noon. Sponsored by UC San Diego Oceanids and the UC San Diego Faculty Club. Due 
to the COVID-19 restrictions, we are meeting online via Zoom, free of charge.

Thursday, October 07, 2021
Online via Zoom, please click this link to join: https://ucsd.zoom.us/j/2392094686

Jack McGrory, La Jolla MJ Management, CEO 
	  “San Diego State University Mission Valley Project”

San Diego voters approved Proposition G which allowed the sale of approximately 
132 acres of Mission Valley Qualcomm stadium property to San Diego State Univer-
sity. The Board of Trustees of the California State University unanimously voted to en-
dorse the San Diego State West Initiative. The Trustees, prominent local organizations, 
and elected officials are committed to supporting a plan that prioritizes the growth of 
higher education and innovation in our region.
The project includes: 
A new west campus and educational buildings/classrooms. 
A joint-use stadium with approximately 35,000 seats. 
Student housing. Retail businesses. River Park expansion. 
Jack received his Master’s Degree in Public Administration from San Diego State University. He earned his 
Law Degree from the University of San Diego and is a member of the State Bar of California.
Mr. McGrory served as City Manager of the City of San Diego and worked for the City for twenty-three years. 
Jack has been a Lecturer for 25 years in the School of Public Affairs at San Diego State University and serves as 
a Lecturer in the Urban Studies and Planning Program at the University of California, San Diego.

Thursday, November 4, 2021
Online via Zoom, please click this link to join: https://ucsd.zoom.us/j/2392094686

Kim Signoret-Paar,  Photographer and photography instructor
	 “How can I take better photos with my cellphone? Photograph at night … make a B&W photo … re		
	 move a telephone line?”

Create spectacular photographs with your cellphone anywhere you are, everywhere you go.
Do you want to take stunning photos with your cellphone? Kim will share composition/editing tips and add-
on apps that will dramatically improve your photos.
	 Kim uses her camera to create images that tell stories from fleeting moments or from structures around 
us. She won her first competition with a B&W photo of a boy in a tree when she was thirteen. With a degree in 
journalism from the University of Iowa, she went west in 1980. Her career in California and Mexico focused on 
public relations, publishing, and fundraising. In 2009, Kim returned to creating art with her camera and in the 
summer of 2014, she won Best of Show at the International Exhibition of Photography at the San Diego County 
Fair. In addition to showing her photography in various venues, Kim teaches iPhoneography at the UCSD  
Retirement CenterRetirement Center.
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An adventure

Yes, we were going to give it 
a try. Having been long-time 
patrons of the SD symphony 
we had not been to a concert at 
the new shell before. Last time 
I visited this location was by 
kayak and to hear Peter, Paul 
and Mary for free.

This shell was a super-shell, 
complete with complicated 
lighting and huge loudspeak-
ers. But let me go back a step. 
Our friend Katie was willing to 
drive us, my sister and me and her husband Chuck, there since she had been to the introductory special at the 
shell in July. Not having been in downtown San Diego for a while I felt that I was in a different city. But Katie 
managed various detours and dead ends and we finally found ourselves in the paid-for parking garage. Which 
way to exit? Just follow the people. Which we did and lo and behold the shell, less of a shell and more like a gi-
ant white fish trap or mouth of a manta ray, was shining brightly before us. Following the crowd we arrived at 
an airport security check, complete with checking purses for liquids and being scanned for explosives (?). We 
passed.
	 We had a great table for 4, all the tables were quite close together, and we were reasonably near to the 
stage. If only the gentleman in front of me did not have such a healthy built and broad back. Anyway, drinks 
were ordered and promptly delivered to the table. And the show could begin.

It was a beautiful concert, to my untrained ear the sound was excellent. The big TV screens on either side of 
the stage were a bit distracting but probably necessary. And the 1812 overture ended with the customary fire 
works.

All in all we had a good time with great company and beautiful music. But I think, next time I will rather sent 
the symphony a check and put on a record
								        Roswitha Enright

Kids were asked questions about the Old and New testaments. The following 10 answers about the Bible were 
written by children. They have not been retouched or corrected. Incorrect spelling has been left in.  

Adam and eve were created from an apple tree.   
Noah’s wife was joan of ark.
Noah built and ark and the animals came on in pears. 
Lots wife was a pillar of salt during the day,  but a ball of fire during the night. 
Moses led the jews to the red sea where they made unleavened bread, which is bread without any 
ingredients. 
The seventh commandment is thou shalt not admit adultery. 
Solomon, one of davids sons, had 300 wives and 700 porcupines. 
Jesus was born because mary had an immaculate contraption. 
It was a miricle when jesus rose from the dead and managed to get the tombstone off the entrance. 
The people who followed the lord were called the 12 decibels. 
Christians have only one spouse. This is called monotony.
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OCEANIDS IS AN OFFICIAL SUPPORT GROUP OF THE 
UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, SAN DIEGO, PROMOT-
ING FRIENDSHIP AND SHARED INTERESTS,  OPEN TO 
ALL  WHO ARE INTERESTED IN THE SUCCESS AND 
WELFARE OF THE UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA.

UCSD Oceanids
9500 Gilman Drive, MC 0049
La Jolla, CA 92093-0049

WELCOME NEWCOMERS!

RETURN SERVICE REQUESTED


